Minutes of Meeting of the Planning Strategic Policy Committee 

held on 5th February 2015 in City Hall, College Road, Galway.

Presiding: 
           Cllr. Ollie Crowe

Present: 
           Cllr. Pearce Flannery



           Cllr. Cathal O Conchuir


           

           Cllr. Niall McNelis 
                                   Cllr. Donal Lyons 



           Cllr. Terry O'Flaherty



           Cllr. Peter Keane



           Mr. Derrick Hambleton, Environment – An Taisce 
                                   Mr. Shane Foran, Community/Voluntary Representative 



           Ms. Nuala Nolan – Irish Congress of Trade Unions 
                                   Mr. John Mannion – Business/Commercial Sector – Galway's Latin                 

           Quarter 

Apologies:
           Cllr. Billy Cameron

In Attendance:         Mr. Joe O'Neill, Director of Services



           Ms. Caroline Phelan, Senior Planner 



           Ms. Helen Coleman, Senior Executive Planner 
                                   Ms. Norann Keane, Senior Staff Officer 
                                   Ms. Ailish Coppinger, Clerical Officer 
Councillor Ollie Crowe offered a vote of sympathy to Ms. Nuala Nolan at the loss of her sister. 
1. Minutes 

The adoption of the minutes of the 4th December 2014 were proposed by Cllr. Niall McNelis and seconded by Cllr. Cathal O Conchuir and agreed.

2. Matters Arising 

It was requested that in future the Agenda is sent out in the normal format. 

3. Development Plan Schedule 
Ms. Helen Coleman gave a presentation to the Members on the review of the Galway City Development Plan and advised that all timescales are prescribed by legislation.  Ms. Nuala Nolan stated that residents do not have the confidence to express what they want to say as all plans are already in place by the relevant planners and architects.  The oral hearing which took place for the Harbour Development included public bodies and members of the public had to pay €50 to make a submission. Ms. Coleman advised that the City Council endeavour to encourage the public to get involved by providing advertisements in the newspapers, website, local radio and information evenings in the hotels around the city and drop in clinics in City Hall.  
Cllr. McNelis questioned if the decision will be made on the Harbour and the Galway Transportation Solution before the new Development Plan will come into effect.  Also is there a provision for traveller accommodation and can speed limits be considered in the new plan. 
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Ms. Coleman advised that there is no time scale for the decision on the Harbour development and the routes for the proposed Transportation Solution should be approved.  Exact sites are not highlighted for the Traveller Accommodation but consideration must be given and adhere to the Traveller Accommodation Plan.  The Council also promote traffic calming efforts around the city. 

Mr. Shane Foran queried if there is a process for review of the current plan which states which objectives have and have not been delivered and Ms. Coleman advised that there is a two year progress report which can be circulated.  

It was expressed by Cllr. Peter Keane that there is a serious deficit with public consultation e.g. with the O'Higgins site and it is necessary for the public to get involved from the beginning. Ms. Phelan advised that the public do not notice projects until the development actually starts therefore it can be too late for a submission to be submitted to the Planning Office.

Cllr. Terry O'Flaherty stated that the public do not read the newspapers and every effort should be made to ensure that people know that the Development Plan review is taking place. In relation to the zoning of land it is possible for land which was rezoned in the past to be put back to its original zoning if not developed.  Mr. O'Neill advised the Members that legislation does allow for this but it is necessary to keep all residentially zoned land in the City. Under the new Planning & Development Bill (No. 1) 2014 there are proposals for the introduction of a vacant site levy which will give Local Authorities the power to apply levies to developers who leave sites vacant.  

Mr. Derrick Hambleton expressed that a lot of people do contribute to the Development Plan process however, the City and County Councils have separate Development Plans which can cause a clash.  In relation to the transport project Mr. Hambleton has been advised that there is no capacity to have a light rail system in the City but this needs to change and it should be included in the new Plan.  

With regards to public engagement Cllr. Pearce Flannery stated that members of the public feel that decisions are already made and felt that meetings like the Strategic Policy Committee Meeting should be made available to the public to observe and hear what is happening.  Mr. Joe O'Neill advised that it is a policy document and there is a very open process and the public are informed and are given the opportunity to contribute. 

Cllr. Ollie Crowe stated that new initiatives should be put in place to promote the drop in clinics through social media.  

4.  Planning Enforcement
Ms. Norann Keane, Senior Staff Officer, gave a presentation on the Planning Enforcement Statistics which was circulated to the Members. Cllr. Niall McNelis queried how many inspections were for signage and how many included 'For Sale' signs.  Ms. Keane gave a breakdown on the signage statistics and Ms. Caroline Phelan advised that there are exemptions on the size of signs.  

Mr. Derrick Hambleton acknowledged the work which is carried out by City Council officials but advised that protected structures are getting abused and planning applications for retention are being lodged.  It is in the public interest that the laws are fully complied with.  

2.

Cllr. Terry O'Flaherty stated that 717 inspections were carried out and queried how many satellite dishes were included in this.  Ms. Norann Keane advised that the Enforcement Officers are proactive and action has been taken with regards to satellite dishes.  

5. Planning & Development Bill 2014
Ms. Caroline Phelan gave a presentation on the Planning & Development (No. 1 & 2) Bill which was circulated to the Members.  Mr. Derrick Hambleton raised the issue of the media interest with regards to local authority housing and 3 billion investment.  Mr. O'Neill advised that meetings have been held with the Department of Environment, Community & Local Government and it is hoped to build houses on the West side of the City as there is a huge housing shortage and it is necessary to increase supply.  
6.  Any Other Business 

Cllr. Terry O'Flaherty requested an update on the greenways.  Mr. Joe O'Neill advised that it is a transport issue and he will circulate information on same once received.  

Cllr. Pearce Flannery asked if there is legality for a developer to be accessing a site through Drisin and he was advised that it will be looked into. 

This concluded the business of the meeting.  
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